
MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

October 21, 2008

Chair Richard Manfredi convened the meeting at 10:05 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Richard J. Manfredi, Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Joyce A. Hatala, Vice Chair
	Curtis Kratz

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	David L. Strong

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Burt A. Waite

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	John Walliser


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Burt Waite moved approval of the September 2008 minutes; Walter Heine seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved as submitted.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Richard Manfredi reported that Governor Rendell appointed two new members.  John Walliser, who is attending today’s meeting, is vice president for Legal and Governmental Affairs with the PA Environmental Council.  Peter Wilshusen, Ph.D., is co-director of the Bucknell University Environmental Center and assistant professor of Environmental Studies.  Mr. Wilshusen was unable to attend today’s meeting due to a scheduling conflict, but he plans to make the November meeting.
Curtis Kratz was reappointed by Senate President Pro Tempore Scarnati.  Richard reported that Council currently has two vacancies from House Speaker O’Brien’s office. 
Richard thanked the members for attending multi-day meetings two months in a row.  He then reviewed the schedule for the joint meeting with the Conservation and Natural Resources Advisory Council:
Tuesday, Oct, 21
10 am – Noon
CAC business meeting

1 – 3 pm
AML/AMD issues on state lands
5 – 8 pm
Climate change and energy sector’s impacts on state lands
Wednesday, Oct. 22

9:30 am
Acting Secretary Hanger addresses both Councils

10 am – Noon
CNRAC business meeting; Marcellus Shale issues
Sue Wilson asked for comments/feedback on September’s regional meeting in Bradford County.  Curtis said the tour that Council arranged was excellent; and he also thought the issues discussed during the evening testimony session were very interesting.  Bernie Hoffnar referred to this year’s tour of the Northern Tier Solid Waste Authority facility and last year’s tour of the Broad Top Township sewage system.  He said both facilities have successfully utilized unique, innovative ideas; but because they’re isolated in rural areas, other communities cannot easily draw from their knowledge.  Bernie said those ideas should be expanded across the state.  Richard suggested that Bernie’s comments be further discussed later in the meeting as a new business item.
The 2009 proposed meeting dates were distributed for review.  Richard asked members to contact Sue with any date conflicts before approving the schedule at the November meeting.
Richard reminded Council of recent changes in internal leadership:

· Thad Stevens, Chair – Administrative Oversight Committee
· Gail Conner, Chair – Air Committee

· Cynthia Carrow, Chair – Public Participation and Outreach Committee
· Jolene Chinchilli, Chair – Strategic Planning Workgroup
III.
OPEN TIME


In response to a question from James Leigey, PA Game Commission, Sue said the joint sessions scheduled for this afternoon, this evening and tomorrow morning are open to the public.  She added that the sessions are informational only; neither Council would be acting on any of the issues discussed during the presentations.

Jeff Schmidt, director of the Sierra Club Pennsylvania Chapter, said he was interested in Joyce Hatala’s report on the status of the Recycling Fund and grants.  He also referenced legislation (HB 62, Special Session 1) that would have required DCNR to develop a carbon sequestration facility within three years.  Instead, a pilot facility was approved.
IV.
NEW BUSINESS
Sue distributed a rough draft of the regional report.  Based on the members’ feedback, the main issues were Marcellus Shale drilling and non-coal bonding.  As work progresses on the report, specific sections will be sent to relevant committees for deliberation.
Jolene Chinchilli reported that the Strategic Planning Workgroup met during the regional meeting and also held a conference call on October 10 to discuss preliminary plans for developing Council’s transition report for the next administration.  The workgroup will meet again next month, in conjunction with Council’s November meeting, to flesh out a process for developing the report, which is tentatively scheduled to be issued before the May 2010 primary.   In the short-term, Jolene said the workgroup will schedule a meeting with Acting Secretary Hanger to discuss his priorities for the department and Council’s role in helping to address those priorities.

Bernie wanted to recognize Acting Secretary Hanger’s response to the staff shortage in the Oil and Gas Program.  While testifying before a House panel on September 30, the Secretary said that DEP will need dozens more staffers to handle the overwhelming number of requests for natural gas drilling permits.  Sue added that the Secretary is expected to address staffing and gas drilling issues during his presentation tomorrow.
Gail Conner reported that the Air Committee will have a conference call with the Bureau of Air Quality to discuss regulations affected by the CAIR vacatur.

Cynthia Carrow, chair of the Public Participation and Outreach Committee, could not attend today’s meeting because of a scheduling conflict; Sue Wilson reported in her absence.  Cynthia and Sue attended an interagency meeting, convened by the Governor’s Office, to discuss citizen outreach on Marcellus Shale issues, e.g., environmental impact, property rights, etc.  Another meeting is scheduled for early November.  In addition, Sue attended a meeting with Sen. Eichelberger (R-Bedford, Blair, Fulton, Huntingdon and Mifflin [part] counties) regarding legislation on wind siting criteria that he may introduce.  Sue said the committee will meet next month, in conjunction with the Council’s November meeting, to discuss the Marcellus Shale outreach activities and Sen. Eichelberger’s legislation.
A discussion ensued regarding Bernie’s earlier comments about the Northern Tier Solid Waste Authority (NTSWA) and Broad Top Township.  Some of Council’s comments/questions are listed below:
· Why aren’t all landfills dealing with waste holistically like NTSWA?
· One member wondered if NTSWA’s operation would work in an urban area.  In response, another member said probably not, unless there was a strong education program.
· These success stories should be publicized so they can be duplicated in other small towns.
· The innovative ideas used by Broad Top should be integrated into the sewage regulations (Act 537).  What is the status of the revisions to the Act 537 regulation?
· Who got copies of Council’s White Paper, “Pennsylvania’s Approach to Integrated Wastewater Management:  A New Paradigm.”  Was it sent to the state legislators?  If it was sent to the legislators, there was no objection from Council to send it again.  [NOTE:  Council’s White Paper was sent to Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers and to the Sustainable Water Infrastructure Task Force.  It is also posted on Council’s website.]
· Broad Top has documents explaining their integrated system, plus it’s referenced in Council’s 2007 Regional Report.
· These kinds of projects should be encouraged and publicized by DEP.
Regarding Act 537 and Council’s White Paper, Kelly Heffner, director of DEP’s Policy Office, said a meeting is being scheduled between program staff and senior staff.  She said she would report back to Council on the outcome of that meeting.  As far as NTSWA’S innovative recycling program, she said it’s very timely for this discussion because the department is undergoing a major rewrite of the waste regulations, e.g., landfill bans.
V.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
Pat Henderson, executive director of the Senate Environmental Resources & Energy Committee, told Council there is a study underway in Fayette County on liability and ownership of carbon on state lands.  The study is scheduled to be completed in June 2009.  He also added that DCNR did a study.
Joyce Hatala updated Council on the Recycling Fund.  At its September meeting, the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) approved sending a letter that would state the need for continued funding of the recycling program, as well as the need to explore other available options.  The letter would be sent to the Governor and legislature.  Joyce suggested that Council send a similar letter.
Joyce said that $15 million has already been encumbered for recycling projects and must be replaced in the fund.  Also, unless the Sunset date is repealed, all this will be repeated.  She said that some legislators are very supportive of the Recycling Fund.  
Dave Strong mentioned the importance of education since the department is proposing to ban items from landfills, such as plastics, cans, grass, etc.
Rich Manfredi feels that the issue of capturing and using methane needs to be reviewed, i.e., recycling material vs. needing more waste to feed the methane stream.
Walter Heine said landfill bans are commendable, but speaking as a Township Supervisor, he thinks banned items will end up being dumped along roads, in fields, etc.
Joyce said no matter which option is implemented – bans or recycling – education will be key to its success.
Bernie Hoffnar said findings in the Interagency Coordination Report relate to discussion topics from today’s and tomorrow’s joint meeting with CNRAC.  He feels the report should be sent to state legislators.  Rich Manfredi suggested that Sue distribute the report again to Council members for their review, and also make it an agenda item for the November meeting.  He agreed with Bernie that it should be sent to the legislators, if it hasn’t yet.

Jolene Chinchilli asked Kelly Heffner for an update on the DEP/Department of Health coordination efforts for public health emergencies.  Kelly said the outcome will probably not be an official MOA or MOU.  Instead, it will be a document explaining the process for communication between the two agencies.  Kelly said she will be able to provide more information at Council’s November meeting.
Pat Lupo referenced a report that is being prepared to commemorate Erie’s efforts during the past 20 years to make Presque Isle Bay “swimmable.”  The report summarizes the status of water quality in the bay and covers such topics as fishery assessments and invasive species investigations.  Members of the Presque Isle Bay Public Advisory Committee are preparing the report with support from DEP.  In 2002, Presque Isle Bay became the first U.S. Area of Concern to achieve the Recovery Stage designation, which signifies a change in effort from remediation to monitoring of the bay's health.
Bernie mentioned a proposed DEP/DCNR demonstration project in which alternate sewage systems were to be set up in state parks for the public to view as examples.  He thinks the project was first discussed in 2002.  He would like it put back on the table.
-
-
-       -       -       -
Pat Lupo motioned to adjourn the meeting; Bernie Hoffnar seconded the motion.  Chair Rich Manfredi adjourned the meeting at 11:15 a.m.

Notice of the October meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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